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Question: My friend recently told me that she switched to “green cleaning”. What is green cleaning and what can I do?

Cleaning products that contain toxic chemicals and volatile organic compounds (VOCs) are a hazard to our families, our pets, and ultimately our environment. Residents should consider alternatives to using harmful cleaning products that impact indoor air quality and often find their way into the water supply.

Here is a short list of natural substances found in any kitchen that are substitutes for conventional cleaning products: 

· White vinegar is a nontoxic disinfectant and mildew fighter that can be used either diluted or full strength to clean windows as well as kitchen and bathroom surfaces.

· Baking soda makes a great low-abrasive scrubbing agent, and an open box of it will help remove odors in the refrigerator or microwave oven. To freshen a rug, sprinkle baking soda on it and leave for 30 minutes before vacuuming. Add baking soda to vinegar in your toilet to get “scrubbing bubbles.”

· Lemon juice is an effective bleaching agent. Use it instead of chlorine bleach on small areas of light-colored fabrics. To get the yellow out of old lace or linen, hand wash, rinse in water mixed with lemon juice, and then hang in the sun to bleach dry. 

· Liquid dish soap can be added to any of the above if you prefer a little suds in your cleaning experience.

There are also many green cleaning products readily available in stores and sold online. When shopping for products without strong or toxic chemicals look for eco-friendly packaging or containers that are biodegradable or recyclable. Concentrated products and buying in bulk are better choices because they minimize packaging so there is less waste. 

Residents who jump on the green cleaning bandwagon will be in good company. In 2006, New Jersey’s (then Acting) Governor Codey signed an Executive Order directing all State agencies to purchase environmentally friendly cleaning products to the greatest degree possible.
Although non-State agencies are not bound by the Executive Order, it encourages county and municipal governments and school districts to review their purchasing and use of cleaning products. In 2006, New York became the first state to mandate that all public schools in the state be cleaned with environmentally preferable products, but New Jersey has not yet followed suit. 

According to John Van Teeckelenburgh, Director of Building and Grounds for Millburn Township Public Schools, our school system has switched to green cleaning products in all Township schools and will have used the last of the conventional products this fall. By 2009, all Millburn Township Public Schools will be exclusively cleaned with green products. 

Kelly Cupit, Assistant Business Administrator for Millburn Township, explains that Millburn is a member of the Rutgers University Green Purchasing Cooperative Program, a comprehensive purchasing agreement developed for the use and purchase of environmentally and socially responsible materials and products. Although there is no centralized office responsible for purchasing products in Millburn, township employees are urged to take advantage of the program to save taxpayer dollars and to provide safer cleaning products in township facilities.

“It just makes sense,” says Mayor Sandy Haimoff. “Using less hazardous products in our buildings will not only reduce exposure to these substances by office and custodial workers, but also our citizens who spend time in the library, Town Hall and other town-owned facilities.”

For more information about green cleaning visit NJ Environmental Federation Healthy Schools Campaign: http://www.cleanwateraction.org/njef/campaigns-healthyschools.html, Children’s Health Environmental Coalition’s Recipes for Safer Cleaning: http://www.checnet.org/healthehouse/education/articles-detail.asp?Main_ID=564, and the Association of New Jersey Environmental Commissions (ANJEC) Report - Spring 2007 page 13, http://www.anjec.org/pdfs/Spring2007ANJECReport.pdf.
Happy Cleaning!

Jennifer Duckworth is the Chairwoman of Millburn's Environmental Commission, an all-volunteer Commission appointed by the Township Committee to help the town identify and protect natural resources and promote sustainable practices and land use in the community. The MEC meets at 7:30 PM the first Monday of the month and welcomes active involvement from the community. The meeting schedule for the rest of 2008 is Sept. 8 (Cora Hartshorn Arboretum) and October 6, November 3 and December 1 (2nd floor Town Hall). To find out more about the MEC, or to "Ask Your Environmental Commission" a question to be answered next month, visit the Millburn website or email millburnec@yahoo.com.

